United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510

October 27, 2020

The Honorable Alex Azar Secretary U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 200 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20201

Dr. Robert R. Redfield Director Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 1600 Clifton Road Atlanta, GA 30329 The Honorable Betsy DeVos Secretary U.S Department of Education 400 Maryland Ave, SW Washington, DC 20202

Dear Secretary Azar, Secretary DeVos, and Director Redfield:

We write to request information on the Department of Health and Human Services' (HHS), the Department of Education's (ED), and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) plans to collect and report information on coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) cases linked to elementary and secondary schools. As schools have begun the new academic year operating in-person, remotely, or with a hybrid approach, there has been wide variation in both the reporting and tracking of COVID-19 cases at schools that provide in-person learning. The Trump Administration has not formulated or disseminated a national method for reporting and tracking COVID-19 cases in these schools, resulting in inconsistent, unreliable, and unavailable data.¹

On October 20, Secretary of Education Betsy DeVos stated that she believes the Department of Education is not responsible for tracking school districts' reopening plans or positive COVID-19 cases in schools.² This sentiment represents a complete abdication of national leadership, which has made it difficult for local education leaders, families, and policymakers to accurately evaluate the risk of physically reopening schools.³ Because of the importance of K-12 schools to local communities, we urge you to work together to begin

<u>Spotty%20virus%20tracking%20in%20schools%20is%20leaving%20millions%20in%20the,the%20virus%20may</u>%20be%20spreading.&text=The%20data%20on%20how%20coronavirus,out%20of%20the%20public's%20reach.

¹ Politico, "Spotty virus tracking in schools is leaving millions in the dark on infection rates," Bianca Quilantan and Dan Goldberg, September 10, 2020, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/10/schools-virus-tracking-infection-rates-412018#:~:text=Coronavirus-</u>

² US News & World Report, "DeVos: Not My Job to Track School Reopening Plans," Lauren Camera, October 20, 2020, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/education-news/articles/2020-10-20/betsy-devos-not-my-job-to-track-schools-coronavirus-reopening-plans</u>.

³ Politico, "'It's just way too much to take on': School systems struggle with the politics of reopening," Nicole Gaudiano and Dan Goldberg, June 17, 2020, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2020/06/17/reopening-schools-coronavirus-327020</u>.

coordinating with state and local officials to ensure complete, transparent, and timely local, state, and national reporting of COVID-19 cases linked to elementary and secondary schools nationwide.

While much remains unknown about COVID-19, it is clear that the virus spreads personto-person, especially between people in close proximity, in crowded, indoor spaces.⁴ Schools may be particularly vulnerable to outbreaks, as students, educators, and staff may be in close proximity in indoor classrooms. To help address this vulnerability, school systems have developed various re-opening strategies and plans, many of which combine remote and in-person instruction.⁵

Early reports of COVID-19 suggested that younger children are at less risk of contracting COVID-19 or developing harmful symptoms of the virus.⁶ However, this does not mean that children are immune to the virus or incapable of spreading the virus to others. The American Academy of Pediatrics reported that, as of October 15, 2020, there are a total of 741,891 total reported cases of COVID-19 affecting children, representing about ten percent of all cases.⁷ Between October 1 and October 15, there was a 13 percent increase in pediatric cases nationwide over the span of two weeks.⁸ Most COVID-19 cases among children are asymptomatic or less severe, but children can still transmit the virus, as outbreaks at summer camps and schools have shown.⁹ Children can be a significant source of community transmission, as a recent study from India found.¹⁰ Additionally, despite the physical reopening of schools in many locations, many testing sites do not offer tests for children, limiting schools' ability to trace cases among students.¹¹

⁴ New York Times, "Airborne Coronavirus: What You Should Do Now" Apoorva Mandavilli, July 6, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/06/health/coronavirus-airborne-aerosols.html;</u> Center for Disease Control and Prevention, "How COVID-19 Spreads," Updated October 5, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/how-covid-spreads.html</u>.

⁵ Education Week, "School Districts' Reopening Plans: A Snapshot," Updated October 16, 2020, https://www.edweek.org/ew/section/multimedia/school-districts-reopening-plans-a-snapshot.html

⁶ National Public Radio, "Coronavirus Mystery: Are Kids Less Likely To Catch It Than Adults Are?" Jason Beaubien, June 20, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/06/20/880983822/coronavirus-mystery-</u> <u>are-kids-less-likely-to-catch-it-than-adults-are</u>.

⁷ American Academy of Pediatrics, "Children and COVID-19: state-level data report," Updated October 19, 2020, <u>https://services.aap.org/en/pages/2019-novel-coronavirus-covid-19-infections/children-and-covid-19-state-level-data-report/</u>.

⁸ Id.

⁹ The Wall Street Journal, "Latest Research Points to Children Carrying, Transmitting Coronavirus," Caitlin McCabe, Updated August 9, 2020, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/latest-research-points-to-children-carrying-transmitting-coronavirus-11596978001</u>.

¹⁰ National Public Radio, "Kids And Superspreaders Are Driving COVID-19 Cases In India, Huge Study Finds," Jason Beaubien, October 1, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2020/10/01/919237103/kids-and-superspreaders-are-driving-covid-19-cases-in-india-huge-study-finds;</u> Science, "Epidemiology and transmission dynamics of COVID-19 in two Indian states," Ramanan Laxminarayan, et al., September 30, 2020, https://science.sciencemag.org/content/early/2020/09/29/science.abd7672/tab-pdf.

¹¹ New York Times, "It's Not Easy to Get a Coronavirus Test for a Child," Sarah Kliff and Margot Sanger-Katz, September 8, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/08/upshot/children-testing-shortfalls-virus.html?module=hub_Band®ion=inline&action=click&pageType=LegacyCollection&label=Research%20and %20Science.</u>

As some schools have begun physically reopening, a variety of public health protocols have been put in place to prevent widespread transmission of COVID-19 among students and staff. Efforts include physical distancing, smaller class sizes, mask requirements, hybrid instruction, and other strategies.¹² However, without robust and comparative data collection, it is difficult to determine the effectiveness of these strategies in reducing community spread of COVID-19 in schools that are operating in-person. As schools continue to transition to in-person learning where it is safe to do so, methods of tracing, reporting, and tracking COVID-19 cases are critical to prevent widespread transmission within communities. However, the Administration and the ED have failed to develop consistent methods of tracing, reporting, or tracking COVID-19 cases tied to K-12 schools nationwide. Thus far, state and local methods of reporting and tracking cases are unreliable or nonexistent.

Currently, parents and families of students must rely on limited and voluntary reporting systems when making decisions regarding sending their children to school if their schools offer in-person learning.¹³ The CDC recommends that school staff and families self-report symptoms of COVID-19, positive COVID-19 tests, and exposure to someone with COVID-19, and that school administrators develop and test information-sharing systems and institutional informational systems for reporting of cases that are consistent with federal and state laws and regulations regarding privacy and confidentiality.¹⁴ The CDC recommends that K-12 schools work closely with state, tribal, local, or territorial health departments and report all suspected and confirmed cases of COVID-19.¹⁵ However, Federal guidance beyond this is lacking, resulting in significant variation across schools, school districts, and states. This lack of clear guidance results in inconsistent information across localities, states, and the nation and is making it extremely challenging for schools and families to make informed decisions.¹⁶

Reporting of COVID-19 cases tied to K-12 schools is inconsistent across school districts in states that do not have clear guidelines. Some districts share weekly or daily reports and updates regarding COVID-19 cases with the public, while other districts are not reporting any information at all, occasionally erroneously citing privacy concerns.¹⁷ The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) actually does not prevent local education agencies from

¹² National Public Radio, "How Safe Is Your School's Reopening Plan? Here's What To Look For," Anya Kamenetz, Patti Neighmond, Jane Greenhalgh, Allison Aubrey, and Carmel Wroth, August 6, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/08/06/897295450/how-safe-is-your-schools-reopening-plan-here-s-what-to-look-for</u>.

¹³ New York Times, "Covid in the Classroom? Some Schools Are Keeping It Quiet," Dan Levin, August 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/22/us/school-reopenings-coronavirus-reporting.html</u>.

¹⁴ Center for Disease Control and Prevention, "Operating schools during COVID-19: CDC's Considerations," Updated September 1, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/schools-</u>childcare/schools.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-

ncov%2Fcommunity%2Fschools-childcare%2Fguidance-for-schools.html.

¹⁵ Center for Disease Control and Prevention, "Interim Guidance for Case Investigation and Contact Tracing in K-12 Schools," Updated October 20, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/schools-</u>childcare/contact-tracing.html.

¹⁶ The Washington Post, "Superintendents blast 'inconsistent and incongruous' federal guidance on reopening schools," Valerie Strauss, August 19, 2020,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2020/04/19/superintendents-blast-inconsistent-incongruous-federal-guidance-reopening-schools/.

¹⁷ New York Times, "Covid in the Classroom? Some Schools Are Keeping It Quiet," Dan Levin, August 22, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/22/us/school-reopenings-coronavirus-reporting.html.

sharing data regarding COVID-19 cases, so long as this data does not disclose any identifiable student information.¹⁸ Additionally, some reports are generated by state Departments of Health, others by school districts, leading to heterogeneous reporting with no clear standard. Dr. Ashish Jha, the Dean of the School of Public Health at Brown University, explained, "If schools don't notify, it actually can make disease control more difficult."¹⁹

Currently, not even half of states are publicly reporting COVID-19 cases in schools; and most are not publishing any information, only reporting some cases, or are still developing plans to begin reporting some information regarding COVID-19 cases in schools in the future.²⁰ In an attempt to better understand how the virus spreads in schools, various private organizations, including the National Education Association,²¹ the *New York Times*,²² and researchers at Brown University²³ have set up their own trackers of COVID-19 cases, suspected cases, and deaths tied to outbreaks in public K-12 schools.²⁴ However, each of these trackers are hampered by the limitations of inconsistent state and district reporting and self-reported submissions, and none of them are able to provide a comprehensive count of COVID-19 cases affecting schools nationwide.²⁵ Relying on self-reporting may also introduce bias into the data, as schools and districts that choose to participate may have a different experience with the virus than schools that do not, causing inconsistencies and difficulties for public health officials.²⁶ As the president

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/21/us/covid-

¹⁸ Department of Education, "FERPA and the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19)," March 2020, <u>https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/sites/default/files/resource_document/file/FERPA%20and%20Coronavirus%20Freque</u>ntly%20Asked%20Questions.pdf.

¹⁹ New York Times, "Covid in the Classroom? Some Schools Are Keeping It Quiet," Dan Levin, August 22, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/22/us/school-reopenings-coronavirus-reporting.html.

²⁰ New York Times, "What We Know About Coronavirus Cases in K-12 Schools So Far," Yuriria Avila, Weiyi Cai, Barbara Harvey, Juliette Love, Eleanor Lutz, Alex Leeds Matthews, and Kate Taylor, September 21, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/21/us/covid-schools.html.

²¹ National Education Association, "NEA School and Campus COVID-19 Reporting Site,"

https://app.smartsheet.com/b/publish?EQBCT=00a2d3fbe4184e75b06f392fc66dca13.

²² New York Times, "What We Know About Coronavirus Cases in K-12 Schools So Far," Yuriria Avila, Weiyi Cai, Barbara Harvey, Juliette Love, Eleanor Lutz, Alex Leeds Matthews, and Kate Taylor, September 21, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/09/21/us/covid-

schools.html?action=click&module=Top%20Stories&pgtype=Homepage.

²³ National COVID-19 School Response Dashboard, <u>https://statsiq.co1.qualtrics.com/public-</u>

 $[\]frac{dashboard/v0/dashboard/5f62eaee4451ae001535c839\#/dashboard/5f62eaee4451ae001535c839?pageId=Page_1ac6a_{0}dbc-92b6-423e-9f7a-259a18648318.$

²⁴ National Public Radio, "How many coronavirus cases are happening in schools? This tracker keeps count," Simone Popperl, Bo Hamby, and Steve Inskeep, August 28, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/health-</u>

 <u>shots/2020/08/28/906263926/how-many-coronavirus-cases-are-happening-in-schools-this-tracker-keeps-count.</u>
²⁵ National Education Association, "NEA school and campus COVID-19 reporting site,"

https://app.smartsheet.com/b/publish?EQBCT=00a2d3fbe4184e75b06f392fc66dca13; New York Times, "What We Know About Coronavirus Cases in K-12 Schools So Far," Yuriria Avila, Weiyi Cai, Barbara Harvey, Juliette Love, Eleanor Lutz, Alex Leeds Matthews, and Kate Taylor, September 21, 2020,

schools.html?action=click&module=Top%20Stories&pgtype=Homepage; National Public Radio, "New Dashboard Tracks Coronavirus Cases In Schools Across 47 States," September 23, 2020,

https://www.npr.org/2020/09/23/915738935/new-dashboard-tracks-coronavirus-cases-in-schools-across-47-states. ²⁶ Politico, "Spotty virus tracking in schools is leaving millions in the dark on infection rates," Bianca Quilantan and Dan Goldberg, September 10, 2020, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/10/schools-virus-tracking-infection-</u>rates-412018#:~:text=Coronavirus-

[&]quot;Spotty% 20virus% 20tracking% 20in% 20schools% 20is% 20leaving% 20millions% 20in% 20the, the% 20virus% 20may % 20be% 20spreading. & text=The% 20data% 20on% 20how% 20coronavirus, out% 20of% 20the% 20public's% 20reach.

of the Florida Education Association recently told the *Washington Post*, "There is no mechanism for consistent and fair reporting, so there is no way to analyze what is really happening in our schools."²⁷

HHS, ED, and CDC have a crucial coordinating role in ensuring consistent, complete, and timely reporting of COVID-19 cases across the nation. National data would support comprehensive research regarding the transmission of and response to COVID-19, particularly as much remains unknown regarding this virus. National data would also help provide insight into the best policies and public health protocols to prevent the spread of COVID-19 in schools and throughout communities. Although state and local authorities are responsible for working with their local school communities, guidance from HHS, ED, and CDC on what data to collect and make publically available would allow for national comparisons that can meaningfully inform high-stakes decisions, including when and how to bring students back into school buildings safely and what sort of public health protocols or infrastructure improvements are most effective.

Furthermore, HHS, ED, CDC, state, and local public health departments should work together to collect demographic data in a standardized format to monitor any disparities among affected students, educators, and staff. The coronavirus pandemic has exposed the devastating impact of systemic racism and discrimination on the health of the American people.²⁸ A recent CDC study found that children who died from COVID-19 were significantly more likely to be Black, Hispanic, or American Indian/Alaskan Native than the population at large.²⁹ Public reporting of demographic data is essential to understanding the effect of the pandemic on different populations and to inform appropriate policy responses.

In order to better understand how and whether HHS, ED, and CDC plan to work with state and local health officials to collect consistent and timely data on COVID-19 cases linked to elementary and secondary schools, we request answers to the following questions no later than November 10, 2020:

- 1. What further guidance do HHS, ED, and CDC plan to provide to K-12 schools and school districts on how COVID-19 cases should be reported to state, tribal, local, territorial, and federal health authorities, including the timeline for reporting suspected and confirmed cases, demographic data on each case, and how reporting complies with applicable privacy laws?
- 2. How do HHS, ED, and CDC plan to aggregate and publish data on cases linked to public K-12 schools at the national level? Will this public data include non-personally identifiable demographic information, including sex, age, race/ethnicity, and

²⁷ Washington Post, "Feared covid-19 outbreaks in schools yet to arrive, early data shows," Laura Meckler and Valerie Strauss, September 23, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/feared-covid-outbreaks-in-</u>schools-yet-to-arrive-early-data-shows/2020/09/23/0509bb84-fd22-11ea-b555-4d71a9254f4b_story.html.

²⁸ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Health Equity Considerations and Racial and Ethnic Minority Groups," Updated July 24, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/health-equity/race-ethnicity.html</u>.

²⁹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "SARS-CoV-2-Associated Deaths Among Persons Aged <21 Years – United States, February 12-July 31, 2020," Danae Bixler, MD, et al, September 18, 2020, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6937e4.htm?s_cid=mm6937e4_w</u>.

disability status? If HHS, ED, and CDC do not have plans for this data collection and publication, why not?

- 3. What challenges, if any, are prohibiting or making it difficult for HHS, ED, or CDC to implement data aggregation of this sort?
- 4. To date, what guidance have HHS, ED, and CDC provided to state and local public health departments about the type of demographic data that should be collected and disclosed to the public related to COVID-19 cases linked to K-12 schools?
- 5. How do HHS, ED, and CDC plan to study outbreaks of COVID-19 linked to K-12 schools to understand which mitigation efforts are most and least effective?
- 6. Have HHS, ED, or CDC officials coordinated with officials from the U.S. Department of Education regarding COVID-19 data collection at K-12 schools? If so, please describe the nature, dates, and individuals involved with this coordination.

Thank you for your consideration of this urgent matter.

Sincerely,

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator Tina Smith United States Senator